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For Immediate Release

FCC SEEKS COMMENT ON PROPOSED CHANGE TO 
DISTRIBUTED TRANSMISSION SYSTEM RULES TO SUPPORT USE OF NEXT GENERATION TV BROADCAST STANDARD
  -- 
WASHINGTON, March 31, 2020—The Federal Communications Commission today adopted a Notice of Proposed Rulemaking seeking comment on proposed technical rule changes to facilitate the use of the next generation television broadcast standard, also known as ATSC 3.0.  The proposed rules would permit greater flexibility for broadcasters to use distributed transmission systems (DTS) as they deploy ATSC 3.0 in their networks.  DTS employs two or more transmission sites located around a station’s service area, each using the same RF channel and synchronized to manage self-interference.  DTS can permit broadcast signals to serve hard-to-reach viewers, improve indoor and mobile reception, and more efficiently use TV spectrum.

In November 2017, the FCC authorized broadcast TV stations to use the ATSC 3.0 transmission standard.  By the end of this year, it is anticipated that broadcasters will begin commercial service using ATSC 3.0 in the 40 largest markets and manufacturers will roll out 20 TV models supporting this standard.  The ATSC 3.0 standard could enable broadcasters to provide consumers with more vivid pictures and sound, including Ultra High Definition television and superior reception, mobile viewing capabilities, advanced emergency alerts, better accessibility features, localized content, and interactive educational children’s content.  The transition from ATSC 1.0 to 3.0 is a voluntary, market-driven transition by TV stations, all of which will also continue to broadcast using the current ATSC 1.0 standard.  

America’s Public Television Stations and the National Association of Broadcasters petitioned the Commission to change its DTS rules.  The current DTS rules were adopted more than a decade ago during the nationwide transition to digital TV.  With the Notice of Proposed Rulemaking adopted today, the Commission seeks comment on whether and how to permit DTS signals to spill over beyond a station’s authorized service area by more than the “minimal amount” currently allowed.  The FCC also seeks comment on potential impacts to other spectrum users, such as TV translators and low-power TV stations, and whether to modify the DTS rules as they relate to Class A and LPTV licensees.  Lastly, the agency invites comment on whether and to what extent the proposed changes are also appropriate for stations broadcasting in ATSC 1.0.

Action by the Commission March 31, 2020 by Notice of Proposed Rulemaking (FCC 20-43).  Chairman Pai, Commissioners O’Rielly, Carr, Rosenworcel, and Starks approving.  Commissioners O’Rielly, Carr, and Starks issuing separate statements.
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This is an unofficial announcement of Commission action.  Release of the full text of a Commission order constitutes official action.  See MCI v. FCC, 515 F.2d 385 (D.C. Cir. 1974).
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